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Hot off the presses: Ed Ingersoll won 2 GOLDS at the 
April Melbourne IPMS contest. Congratulations Ed!
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Prez Sezéé

By Jack Mugan

Contest time again. I hope you have gotten your project for the semi-annual
contest done in time.

I told you the deadline would get here faster than you think.

This is a special month for me this year as I now cross over the 80-year 
mark. Holy cow, that is eight decades! How can that length of time get here so quick? 

[ƻǘǎ Ƙŀǎ ƘŀǇǇŜƴŜŘ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊǎΣ ōǳǘ ƛǘ Ǝƻǘ ƳŜ ǘƘƛƴƪƛƴƎ ŀōƻǳǘ Ƙƻǿ LΩƳ ǎǘƛƭƭ ŀŎǘƛǾŜ ƛƴ Ƴȅ 
hobby and how much this hobby has meant to me over the years.  I have seen the hobby go 
through many changes as well as changes in my life throughout this time span. In spite of those 
changes I have managed to take my hobby with me through all the moves to various states, through 
raising a family and through good times and bad. It helps that my wife was willing to put up with my 
hobby as well, though she thought it was obsessive at times, but at least it kept me home.

No matter where my jobs have taken me I was able to find a club 
to join, except my time in Little Rock Arkansas, but I kept on building
nonetheless. Now in retirement I belong to four model clubs and 
continue to love this hobby. You might ask why, and I will tell you 
because I have made many life-long friends through this hobby 
and that is the best part. You do not have to be a world-class 
modeler to meet new friends who share the love of this hobby 
and you will stay connected no matter where life takes you.

There were some rule changes made in the club drawing that are explained elsewhere in this 
newsletter by our Vice President AJ. We have made these changes in an effort to try to balance out 
the distribution of the prizes. 

The coffee mug project went on the back burner and was replaced with a new tee shirt project. 
This new direction is an attempt to help promote our club brand by offering a basic club tee shirt 
when a new member renews their membership. The member will have the option to upgrade to a 
polo shirt with additional embroidery but must pay the difference in cost. Members are encouraged 
to wear their shirts at all club functions as well as Regional and National contests. If you do not 
currently own a club shirt and would like to order one, contact AJ and he will help you out.

We will have a full agenda at the next meeting with the semi-annual contest, a talk from Frank 
Ahern and a slide show from Bill and Ed, plus the usual show and tell and the kit drawings. See you 
there.
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Meeting Minutes ïMarch 20, 2018

By Frank Ahern

President Jack Mugan opened the meeting at 6:40pm and welcomed 16 
members and three guests ςDon Billups of the Ocala club and Doug Spinney, 
ŀ ŦǊƛŜƴŘ ƻŦ .ƛƭƭ ²ƛƴǘŜǊΣ ŀƴŘ 5ƻǳƎΩǎ ǿƛŦŜ ¢ƛƴŀΦ IŜ ƻǇŜƴŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
club auction and inter-club model contest, which took place last month. There 
was general agreement that both events were very successful. Ed Ingersoll was 
congratulated for his winning entry in the first inter-club contest. Treasurer Bill Winter announced 
that the proceeds of the auction amounted to nearly $1200, which will be used to support club 
activities.

Tracy Palmer reported that he had received information indicating that Revell USA had 
closed its doors permanently last week. He said that Revell Germany will continue to function and 
take over most of the inventory of Revell USA.

Errol Whisler gave a presentation on the results of his research into the possible purchase of 
coffee mugs for the club. Different styles and price options were discussed with a goal of making a 
decision in the near future.

Vice President AJ Kwan told club members that he would send an email with prices and 
style option for club shirts, which are available through LogoKick, sports apparel store.

Mike Martinez announced that he would be making new ID cards for members. New photos 
for the cards will be taken at next months meeting. 

Ed Ingersoll said that he had contacted IPMS and secured a club sponsorship for a judging 
category at the next national show in August. The category is Civilian Racing Aircraft 1/48th scale, 
chosen to honor the modeling interest of our President. 

Chuck Lassiter (below left) opened the show & tell presentation with a demonstration of his 
idea of turning a set of feeler gauges into thin saw blades by using a Dremel tool to create a cutting 
edge on the gauges. 

The monthly raffle was held and Ed Ingersoll won the raffle for those 
who brought a model. He chose an Israeli tank (the Ti67). Jack Mugan 
won the attendance raffle and he selected a 1/700 scale ship model.

Bill Winter gave a PowerPoint presentation on the M4 Sherman tank 
and its many variants. This concluded the meeting at 8:30.
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The Great
Mexican
Road Race

By Frank Ahern

Once upon a time in America, in the heady and euphoric days after WW2, an ambitious 
young man from Portland could go and plunk down $1900, buy a new Oldsmobile, drive off to 
Mexico and win an international road race.

The young man was Hershel McGriff, an aspiring stock car driver who learned his trade by 
wrestling logging trucks through the mountains of Oregon starting as a 14-year-old boy.

The race was the inaugural Carrera PanAmericana staged by the Mexican government to 
celebrate the opening of the Pan American highway in 1950. 

The idea that you could jump in a family sedan, pay an entry fee, and take off on a 2100-
mile road race through an under-developed country seems unbelievable from our liability-
paranoid, risk-averse perspective today. But it did happen, and it was staged yearly for five years, 
gaining the deserved reputation as the most dangerous road race in the world.

As usual, my modeling interest in the race came out of panic -ŎŀǳǎŜŘ ōȅ WŀŎƪ aǳƎŀƴΩǎ ǎŜƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 
άǊŀŎƛƴƎέ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ǘƘŜƳŜ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ōƛ-annual club contest. I vaguely recalled seeing some unusual 
decals in a kit of a 1950 Olds coupe that I bought quite a while ago. I bought it in a nostalgic mood, 
remembering as a teenager in the car-ŎǊŀȊȅ рлΩǎ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ W/ ²ƘƛǘƴŜȅ ŎŀǘŀƭƻƎǎ ŀƴŘ ŘǊŜŀƳƛƴƎ ƻŦ 
buying a 50 Olds. The Rocket 88 is widely considered to be the first Detroit muscle car. It combined 
a relatively light chassis with a powerful V-8, making it the hot-ǊƻŘŘŜǊΩǎ ŎƘƻƛŎŜΦ L ƴŜǾŜǊ Ǝƻǘ ƻƴŜ ƛƴ 
1/1 scale, but it was one of the first car kits I bought when I got back into the hobby.



The Great Mexican Road Race (continued)

My goal now was clear, to transform my kit into a replica of the car that Hershel McGriff 
used to stun the racing world in 1950. The decals were a unique element, chosen by McGriff to 
ƘƻƴƻǊ Ƙƛǎ ƘƻƳŜǘƻǿƴ ƻŦ tƻǊǘƭŀƴŘΣ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ά/ƛǘȅ ƻŦ wƻǎŜǎέΦ ¢ƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǳƴƛǉǳŜ ŜƭŜƳŜƴǘ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ 
ŎŀǊΩǎ ŎƻƭƻǊΣ ŘŜǎŎǊƛōŜŘ ōȅ hƭŘǎƳƻōƛƭŜ ŀǎ ŎǊŜŀƳΦ L ƎǳŜǎǎ ŎǊŜŀƳ ǿŀǎ ŘŀǊƪŜǊ ƛƴ ǘƘƻǎŜ ŘŀȅǎΣ ōǳǘ ǘƘŜ 
ŎƭƻǎŜǎǘ L ŎƻǳƭŘ ŎƻƳŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ aƻŘŜƭ aŀǎǘŜǊ ǊŀǘǘƭŜ Ŏŀƴ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ aƻŘŜǊƴ 5ŜǎŜǊǘ {ŀƴŘ όІмфсоύΦ LΩƳ ƴƻǘ 
ǎǳǊŜ Ƙƻǿ ǎŀƴŘ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŜŘ ƳƻŘŜǊƴΣ ōǳǘ LΩǾŜ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ōŜŜƴ ŎƻƴŦǳǎŜŘ ōȅ ŎƻƭƻǊǎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƭƻǊ 
names.

LΩǾŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƴƻǘ ƘŀŘ ƎǊŜŀǘ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ ŀǎ ŀ ŎŀǊ ƳƻŘŜƭŜǊΦ tŀƛƴǘƛƴƎ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ Ƴȅ ǎǘǊƻƴƎ ǎǳƛǘΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ 
no way to produce a good car model without a good paint job. Another major struggle has been 
putting in the windows, which never seem to fit well. But after a little soul searching, I had to 
admit that the real problem was my attitude. I always considered myself an airplane guy and put 
ŎŀǊ ƳƻŘŜƭƛƴƎ ƛƴ ŀ ƭŜǎǎŜǊ ŎŀǘŜƎƻǊȅΦ L Ƨǳǎǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƎƛǾŜ ǘƘŜ ǎŀƳŜ ŜŦŦƻǊǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ Ƴȅ ŎŀǊ ƳƻŘŜƭǎΦ 
Predictably, the results have reflected that attitude.

What makes this even more puzzling is that I like cars. I work on my own cars and like to go 
ǘƻ ŎŀǊ ǎƘƻǿǎΦ IƻǇŜŦǳƭƭȅ ǘƘƛǎ ƳƻŘŜƭ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǘƘŜ ōŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎ ƻŦ ŀ ƴŜǿ ŜǊŀ ƛƴ Ƴȅ ƳƻŘŜƭƛƴƎ ŎŀǊŜŜǊΦ LΩǾŜ 
ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ƭƻǾŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ рлΩǎ ςǘƘŜ ōƻƭŘ ǎǘȅƭƛƴƎΣ ǘƘŜ ŀōǳƴŘŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ŎƘǊƻƳŜΦ LΩƳ ŀƭǊŜŀŘȅ ƳŀƪƛƴƎ 
a mental list of cars from that decade I want to build.

For Hershel McGriff winning the first Carrera PanAmericana at age 22 opened the door to a 
successful career as a stock car driver. The founder of NASCAR, Bill France, who also drove a car in 
the Mexican race, recruited him as one of the leading drivers for his new racing group. He might 
have become one of the all-time greats, but took a 12-year hiatus beginning in 1957 to raise his 
family and start a lumber company. 6



The Great Mexican Road Race (continued)

McGriff was inducted into the Motorsports Hall of Fame in 2006 and is currently a nominee for the 
NASCAR Hall of Fame.  He now has the distinction of being the oldest man to ever compete in a 

sanctioned NASCAR event. On May 5, 2018, at age 90, he drove in a race at the Tucson Raceway in 
Arizona.

To think it all started - once upon a time in America.
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Kit Review:  1/72 A-10A Operation Iraqi Freedom by 

Academy

By: Errol Whisler 

I wrote a research report on the A-10 when I was in middle school and since 
ǘƘŜƴ ƛǘ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ Ƴȅ ŦŀǾƻǊƛǘŜ ǇƭŀƴŜǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƧŜǘ ŀƎŜΦ  ²ƘŀǘΩǎ ƴƻǘ ǘƻ ƭƛƪŜ 
about a plane designed around a cannon capable of firing 4200 rounds of 30 mm depleted 
uranium slugs per minute?   So, when I got this kit from my daughter for Christmas, it kind of 
took me back in time.  She asked me if I liked that plane and I started to tell her about my book 
report and little details about what I knew about the A-мл Χ ǎƘŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ǎǇƻǊǘ ƭƛǎǘŜƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ 
my tale but an A-мл ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ƴŜŀǊƭȅ ŀǎ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘƛƴƎ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ YŀǊŘŀǎƘƛŀƴǎΧ 

The kit comes on eight sprues molded in sturdy gray plastic with little to no flash.  There is a 
good amount of detail: recessed panel lines, a sizeable range of weaponry from dumb and 
laser guided bombs to Maverick missiles.  Nicely detailed under carriage, tires and pilot ladder. 
IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ƴƻ ǇƛƭƻǘΦ  ²ŜΩƭƭ ƎŜǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŀǘ ƭŀǘŜǊΦ 

Also included are water slide decals for 2 different schemes, one of which is Capt. Kim 
Campbell of the 75th FS/23rd Wing. Captain Campbell became one of 3 pilots who have flown 
and landed an A-10 in manual reversion mode. In 2003, while flying a sortie over Baghdad, 
enemy anti-aircraft fire knocked out her A-млΩǎ ƘȅŘǊŀǳƭƛŎ ǎȅǎǘŜƳǎΦ !ŦǘŜǊ ǊŜƎŀƛƴƛƴƎ ŎƻƴǘǊƻƭ ƻŦ 
the aircraft, she nursed her hobbled   plane for over an hour, before successfully landing in 
friendly territory.  Since this was a gift from my daughter, I decided to build the Campbell 
version sans battle damage. 

The cockpit is somewhat lean on detail but decals are provided to compensate for that.  The 
cockpit comes in six pieces that fit snugly in the fuselage halves.  I wanted my A-10 in flight 
and as mentioned above, the kit does not come with a pilot.   Thankfully, Bill Winter was kind 
ŜƴƻǳƎƘ ǘƻ ŘƻƴŀǘŜ ŀ мκтн Ǉƛƭƻǘ ǘƻ Ƴȅ ŎŀǳǎŜΦ  L ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ŀƴ !-мл ΨŘǊƻƴŜΩ ŦƭȅƛƴƎ ƻƴ Ƴȅ 
book shelf. shelf. 
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Kit Review:  1/72 A-10A Operation Iraqi Freedom by Academy (continued)

A less than expected amount of seam/gap filling and sanding was necessary to 
complete this project.  The fuselage halves and the wing roots required only a nominal amount 
of filling and sanding.  However, the coupling of the engine nacelle to the fuselage was simple 
enough but raised detail on the nacelle would have made sanding difficult.  I had been 
researching different techniques on filling gaps. One that I found used masking tape to frame 
the seam to be filled.  This technique greatly reduced the amount of putty on model and really 
saves on the amount of sanding and re-scribing needed.  It was a great help around the raised 
detail on the engine nacelle.  

Since this A-10 was to be in flight, the nicely detailed landing gear and ladder were sent 
to the spare parts bin and the build began in earnest.  The landing gear doors were not 
designed to be closed so I had to shave off the pins and tabs to attempt to piece them 
together in a closed position. I ended up filling the landing gear bays with Scotch Mounting 
Putty which I have found to be a very useful tool for masking, removing liquid mask, holding 
parts and now apparently filling in landing gear wells. The landing gear doors required some 
engineering and gap filling but ultimately it came together. 

The canopy was also designed to be in an open position.  However, in the closed 
position there was a small gap that I filled in with white glue and touched up with a brush.  
The weaponry was the most challenging part of the build.  The hard points had pins to align 
and affix to the wings and belly of the aircraft.  However, the racks and bombs/missiles 
themselves were not as friendly or easy to mount to the racks and then mount the racks to the 
hard points.  There are indentions on the bombs and missiles, however due to their size the 
tabs on the racks, they were very difficult to glue in place . . .  then attempt to attach to the 
hard points without them falling over onto the belly of the plane.  Several attempts and paint 
fixes later, I was on the verge of scrapping the ordinance but with one last touch of the glue 
brush and a deep breath the ordinance was finally mounted. 

Then instructions included a paint guide and illustrations of the paint schemes.  I used 
Vallejo light and dark ghost greys although I did lighten up the dark ghost grey with a drop or 
two of white. The research photos that I found on the internet did not seem to be show such a 
stark contrast between the two colors which is why I lightened it up a shade.  The transition 
from the light to dark on the paint scheme was not a hard line so I free handed the transition 
of the Light Ghost Grey over the leading edge of the wing and back to the engines with my air 
brush set on 15 psi setting.  I also free handed the transition on the engine cowlings.  9



Kit Review:  1/72 A-10A Operation Iraqi Freedom by Academy (continued)

! ŦŜǿ ǉǳƛŎƪ Ŏƻŀǘǎ ƻŦ WƻƘƴǎƻƴΩǎ Ƴǳƭǘƛ-surface floor care, and then several hours to apply all the 
little decals (31 decals on the upper surfaces alone). It was time consuming but I think it added 
some good additional detail. 

I applied a panel wash and pastels to weather it all in and sealed with Model Masters Acryl flat 
finish.  

This was a fun build (exception given to the ordinance) with very good detail in my opinion. 
The kit is currently available at Hobby Lobby for $17.99 (before the 40% off weekly coupon) so 
ƛǘΩǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ǾŀƭǳŜΦ  ¢ƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ ƭƻǘǎ ƻŦ ǊŜŦŜǊŜƴŎŜ ǇƘƻǘƻǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŜǘ ƛƴ ŀ ǾŀǊƛŜǘȅ 
ƻŦ Ǉŀƛƴǘ ǎŎƘŜƳŜǎ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƘŜ ¦{!C ƎǊŜȅ ǎŎƘŜƳŜΦ  bƻ ƳŀǘǘŜǊ ǿƘŀǘ ǎŎƘŜƳŜ ȅƻǳ 
ŎƘƻƻǎŜ ȅƻǳΩƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ǘƛƳŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ !-10 that will look good on your shelf. 
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Chasing Pylons

By Jack Mugan

Darryl Greenamyer donated this aircraft to the Smithsonian
Museum in 1977. I first laid eyes on it at the Silver Hills 
storage facility and I have wanted to build it as a model 
ever since. Today you can see this historical aircraft up 
close and personal at the museum at Dulles airport in 
Washington D.C..(Photo below left)

This aircraft, a Grumman F8F-н .ŜŀǊŎŀǘΣ ǿŀǎ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŦƻǊ Ƴƻǎǘ ƻŦ ƛǘΩǎ ǊŀŎƛƴƎ ƭƛŦŜ ŀǎ /ƻƴǉǳŜǎǘ мΣ ōŜǎǘ 
known for breaking a 30 year old speed record for piston-engine aircraft set by a German 
Messerschmitt Me-209.(Photo above right) You can see the story of this accomplishment at 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Hu6degk7rh8 .  Conquest I, weighs 6,000 pounds, has eight feet 
clipped off its wings, the oversize prop of a Douglas Skyraider and a massive 3,200-hp engine. What 
most people do not know is Darryl also won the National Air Races 6 times with this plane. (Photo 
below)

This Bearcat was more modified than other racers in the early days of Reno, which allowed 
Greenamyer not to stress the engine to achieve his wins. Eventually, the other racers found ways to
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Chasing Pylons (continued)

ƳƻŘƛŦȅ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǇƭŀƴŜǎ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀƴŘ ōŜŎŀƳŜ ƳƻǊŜ ŎƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛǾŜΦ ¢ƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ƛǘΩǎ ǊŀŎƛƴƎ Řŀȅǎ ǘƘŜ .ŜŀǊŎŀǘ 
ǿƻǊŜ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ǎŎƘŜƳŜǎ ŜǾŜƴǘǳŀƭƭȅ ŦƛƴƛǎƘƛƴƎ ƛǘΩǎ ŎŀǊŜŜǊ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŘƛǎǘƛƴŎǘƛǾŜ ƻǾŜǊŀƭƭ ȅŜƭƭƻǿ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ Ƙŀǿƪ 
graphics. (3 photos below)

Back in the early nineties a new model company called High Planes Models from Australia appeared 
on the model scene producing limited run kits of racing aircraft, mostly in 72nd scale, but a few were 
done in 48th scale.(Photo below) Needless to say this got my attention right away and in no time at all 
my
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